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 GUINEA: Strike violence spreads nationwide 
 
 [This report does not necessarily reflect the views of the United Nations] 
 
 
 CONAKRY, 17 January (IRIN) - At least three people were killed in 
demonstrations against Guinean president Lansana Conte that rocked Conakry 
and several provincial towns on Wednesday, and a late evening meeting 
between strike leaders and the president failed to bring an end to the 
crisis. 
 
Guinea's powerful unions called a nationwide strike a week ago. Union 
leaders said they orchestrated Wednesday's march because  Conte "ignored" a 
written demand delivered on Monday that he retire the current cabinet and 
appoint a new prime minister to take over all his presidential powers. 
 
A meeting late on Wednesday between union leaders and president Conte 
ended acrimoniously, according to Rabiatou Serah Diallo, head of the 
national Confederation of Guinean Workers (CNTG) union. "He threatened to 
have us killed if we didn't call the strike off," she said. 
 
On Wednesday evening, a banner reading "End the Conte regime, we want 
change" was still hanging in Kaloum, Conakry's government district, after 
peaceful protests there in the morning that turned violent when riot police 
broke up the crowds with tear gas, rubber bullets and live ammunition. 
 
 One demonstrator died of gunshot wounds, and at least six others  were 
critically injured in demonstrations in Kaloum that continued throughout the 
day, witnesses and Conakry-based diplomats said. One man was also shot dead 
during separate clashes in the lawless Bambeta Cosa suburb of Conakry, 
residents said. 
 
Marches in the provincial towns Mamou, Kankan, Fria, Nzerekore, Pita, Labe 
and Kindia were also broken up by armed police. In Labe, 250 km northeast of 
Conakry, demonstrators sacked government offices, and one was killed, 
according to residents. 
 
Speaking on Guinean national radio, police superintendent Mansou Mansare 
denied that the security services were responsible for the deaths and said 
they were there to "protect the marchers". 
 
Previous skirmishes in Conakry between youths and police have been 
confined to the sprawling city's remote suburbs, mostly Matoto and Bambeta 
Cosa, and none has reached the centre before. There were no demonstrations 
in the city centre during two city-wide strikes last year. 
 
 The unions accuse Conte of having presided over the mismanagement of the 
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mineral rich but impoverished country's economy, and allege the aging 
president is now too sick to deal with the country's chronic problems, a 
claim backed by foreign observers. 
 
 In a statement read on state television on Tuesday evening, Conte said he 
needed more time to consider the union's demands that he change the 
government, but did offer to cut the cost of fuel and to force foreign 
mining companies to keep their revenues in the country. 
 
"The solution to the strike is in the hands of President Conte and the 
institutions of the Republic," Rabiatou Serah Diallo, secretary general of 
the National Confederation of Guinean Workers (CNTG) union said on 
Wednesday, before the meeting with Conte. "We will continue the fight until 
our demands have been met satisfactorily." 
 
 Conte seized power in a coup in 1984 and has been returned to power in 
successive elections since 1993 that have been widely criticised by the 
international community. 
 
 Donors and human rights groups feted the growing strength of civil 
society's opposition to Conte's regime while protests were peaceful, but 
warn that civil strife in Guinea could threaten progress made in 
neighbouring Liberia and Sierra Leone which both experienced devastating 
civil wars until 2003, dragging the region back into war. 
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GUINEA: Union leader vows to fight on 
 
 [This report does not necessarily reflect the views of the United Nations] 
 
 
 CONAKRY, 17 January (IRIN) - In an exclusive interview, Rabiatou Serah 
Diallo, leader of one of two main unions behind Guinea's strikes, told IRIN 
that a march on Wednesday that turned violent was supposed to be peaceful, 
and blamed the security forces for instigating the violence, but said the 
unions will not back down. 
 
 Guinea's two largest unions, the Guinean Workers Union (USTG) and the 
National Confederation of Guinean Workers (CNTG), of which Diallo is 
secretary general, launched a widely observed nationwide strike in Guinea 
last Wednesday.Click here for news of situation in Conakry 
 
 Veering away from their previous demands that the government improve 
living conditions for ordinary Guineans, the unions last week explicitly 
linked the country's economic problems to its leadership. 
 
 On Monday Diallo and her USTG counterpart Ibrahima Fofana delivered an 
ultimatum to President Conte to reform his government and relinquish his 
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powers, but on Tuesday in a message delivered by the president of the 
National Assembly, Conte asked for more time to consider. 
 
On Wednesday three people were killed and at least six injured by security 
forces in demonstrations in Conakry and seven provincial towns. A subsequent 
meeting between Diallo, Fofana and President Conte failed to draw a line 
under the strikes. 
 
 IRIN: Why did you call for the march on Wednesday? 
 
 DIALLO: "We organised it because we are convinced that the message 
delivered yesterday evening by the president of the National Assembly did 
not come directly from President Conte. We do not have confidence because 
the head of state told us that he would study the document and would respond 
personally to the proposals." 
 
 IRIN: What happened that made the march turn violent? 
 
 DIALLO: "We marched until we saw a tank and military trucks ahead of us. 
We were very satisfied because we had a well-attended and pacific march. But 
I believe that the security forces got the order to fire on us. They opened 
fire and launched tear gas." 
 
 IRIN: What other incidents did you experience on the march? 
 
 DIALLO: "We returned to the union headquarters where we had the impression 
that a crowd was waiting for us. We were suprised to see riot police firing 
at the crowd with rubber bullets. They were shooting and breaking windows 
until we were inside the building. Everything is broken there." 
 
 IRIN: What will you do next? 
 
 DIALLO: "The solution to this strike is in the hands of President Conte 
and the institutions of the Republic. We have made our proposition. It is up 
to President Conte to take us seriously, because we say [he] is incapable of 
leading the country because of his sickness. We will continue to fight until 
the total satisfaction of our points. The movement continues around the 
country." 
 
 mc/nr/cs 
 [ENDS] 
 
  This is non-reply e-mail. Please do not hesitate to contact us at 
Mail@IRINnews.org. 
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